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Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc 
 

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN THAT 
 

The 35th Annual General Meeting of the 
 

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc 
 

will be held in the Clubrooms, Anderson Park Pavilion, 
 

on Monday, 29 August, 2005 
 

commencing at 7:30 PM 
 
 
 

BUSINESS 
 

1. Apologies 
 

2. Minutes of the 34th Annual General Meeting, held on 9th August, 2004 
 

3. Adoption of the Annual Report 
 

4. Adoption of the Profit & Loss and Balance Sheet 
 

5. Election of Officers: 
o Patron 
o President 
o Senior Vice President  
o Life Members 
o Vice Presidents 
o Club Officers: 

 - Honorary Treasurer 
 - Honorary Secretary 
 - Club Captain 

o Management Committee: 
 - 8 elected persons of whom at least 1 shall be a female 

o Delegates to Cricket Wellington Annual General Meeting: 
 - 5 required 

o Honorary Auditor 
 

6. Club Subscriptions for 2005/06 season 
 

7. Notices of Motion 
 

8. General Business 
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OFFICERS 2004/05 SEASON 
 

Patron: 
The Most Honourable Reverend Sir Paul Reeves GCMC, GCVO, QSO 

 
Life Members: 

D R Alexander, D R Davis, Miss B Fuller, Mrs A Garrett, K R MacDonald, 
L D Macer, T G McMahon, J S Perkins, R C Pope, E J Stewart, R Swan, 

I N Taylor, G L Whyte MBE 
 

President: 
B E Windley 

 
Immediate Past President: 

G R Carruthers 
 

Past Presidents: 
D R Davis, Mrs A Garrett, J A L Gibson QC, J G Revell,  

C J Taylor, I N Taylor, B Waddle, G E Coppersmith 
 

Senior Vice President: 
Vacant  

 
Vice Presidents: 

D B Alabaster, W A Arcus, R T Barber, K W Burke, D Deva, M E Garrett, 
D T Grainger, G Hopping, D L Hunt, R D Kinsella, A R MacGibbon, D Macer,  

A D McBeth, C C Monigatti, R Moses, B O’Brien, B Patel, G R Phillips,  
G M Russell, P W Steele, B R Taylor, G Thomas, J B Tucker, R H Vance,  

P R Wilson, A D Wilkinson, B E Windley, A C Yule 
 

Honorary Auditor  Honorary Treasurer  Honorary Secretary   
G Sugden   W Sadler / R Standish        E Marriott       
 

Club Captain 
D Deva 

 
Management Committee: 

B S P Marra (Chairman), I Wright (Wellington College), N Royfee (Junior Club),  
W Bedford, P. Bedford, G Neal, G Haines, R Standish, B Watson (resigned in Dec),  
M McLean (resigned in May 05), J Duffy (co-opted), M Burroughs (co-opted in May) 

 
 

Delegates to Cricket Wellington Inc: 
P Marra, D S McHardy, W Bedford, D Deva, M. McLean 

 
 

Junior Club Liaison: 
N Royfee 

 
Selectors: 

D S McHardy, G Haines, D Deva 
 
 

Bar Manager:   Gear Custodians:   Results Steward: 
     D Deva       D Deva/R Swan    A C Yule 
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MINUTES OF THE 34TH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE WELLINGTON 
COLLEGIANS CRICKET CLUB HELD ON MONDAY 9 AUGUST AT THE CLUB ROOMS, 
ANDERSON PARK. 
 
The meeting commenced at 7.30pm, chaired by Graeme Carruthers. 
 
Apologies 
 
Apologies were received from D Hunt, C McKenzie, J Brown, L Macer, R Pope, and 
Preston Marra. 
 
Minutes of the 33rd Annual General Meeting. 
 
The minutes of the 33rd Annual General Meeting were accepted as a true and correct 
record.          G.Carruthers/P.Marra 
 
Adoption of the Annual Report 
 
Paddy Marra spoke to the annual report.  He reflected on the year, particularly the success 
of the women’s team and the men’s senior reserve team.  He made two particular points. 
 
• There was reason to be very concerned about sports clubs’ future access to Pub Charity 

funds.  Under planned legislation, only registered charities would be able to access these 
funds, and it was not clear that sports clubs would be able to register as charities. They 
were not regarded as charities under present legislation.  Paddy suggested that members 
might like to take an interest in this matter and take up the issue with appropriate people. 

• He thanked Graeme Carruthers, Peter Palmer, Will Sadler and Dilip Deva for their hard 
work as office holders during the year. He also thanked other committee members, 
particularly those retiring for their support and contribution during this and previous years. 

 
Graeme Carruthers congratulated the committee on its hard work during the year and 
particularly noted the financially healthy state of the Club. 
 
The Annual Report was duly adopted. 
        P. Marra/G.Carruthers 
 
Financial Reports 
 
Paddy Marra noted that the accounts revealed a significant surplus for both the Senior and 
Junior Clubs.  This had been achieved because of two main factors: 
 
• significant grants from the NZ Community Trust  
• for the senior club, a high level of payment of club fees from players. 
 
However, he noted that bar takings were somewhat down from previous years, partly 
reflecting the weather.  However, he urged players and supporters to support the Club’s 
social activities. 
 
The Financial Reports and Balance Sheet were duly adopted.   
        P. Marra/B Steele 
Election of Officers 

The following officers were duly elected. 
 
Patron    Sir Paul Reeves 
President   Brett Windley 
Senior Vice President  Vacant 
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Secretary   Emma Marriott (subject to confirmation of availability) 
Treasurer   Will Sadler 
Club Captain   Dilip Deva 
 
Management Committee W Bedford, P Bedford, G Neale, R Standish, G Haines,  
    M McLean, P Marra, B Watson. 
 
Delegates to Cricket   P Marra, S McHardy, W Bedford, D Deva, M. McLean 
Wellington AGM 
 
Hon Auditor   G Sugden  
 
Club Subscriptions 
 
Paddy Marra pointed out that it was difficult to set subscriptions until the Club knew what 
support it would be getting from pub charities.  An application for significant financial 
support had been lodged with NZ Community Trust but the outcome was not yet known. 
 
It was agreed that setting subscriptions should be left to the incoming committee to decide.
         P Marra/A Hill 
 
General Business 
 
The following points were raised in general business. 
 
• Dilip reported that Past President P P Henley had passed away during the year.  The 

meeting stood for a minute’s silence as a mark of respect for Mr Henley. 
• Dilip thanked Will Sadler for arranging the printing of the Annual Report at no cost to 

the Club. 
• Dilip reported that he had updated the addresses of life members and vice presidents 

and had forwarded them all copies of the Annual Report.  As a result some donations 
had been received. 

• Tania McCord recorded her thanks to the Club for the support it had given to the Super 
8 team – in particular, from Wainui Bedford. 

• Darrin Wilkinson raised the question of coaching services for the senior club.  Paddy 
reported that attempts season had been made to obtain a coach for last but it had 
proved difficult to find someone suitable with the time available.  He reported that Scott 
McHardy had asked James Franklin (who was currently playing cricket in England) to 
look out for a fast bowler with a coaching certificate. 

• Paddy reported that Club was on the look out for some batsman for the senior reserve 
team and for a couple of quick bowlers. 

• A number of members indicated that a group of 2A players may want to create their 
own team.  This could create some holes in the 2A team. 

 
• Mal McLean reported on discussions with the Wellington College coach regarding 

rebuilding the relationship with Wellington College to encourage more school leavers to 
join the club, and to work more closely with the Junior Club. 

• Scott McHardy reported that the pre-season nets were booked from 1 September until 
labour weekend.  All players were welcome. 

• Graeme thanked retiring Secretary Peter Palmer and retiring committee member Brian 
Steele for their contribution over the last few years. 

• Wainui expressed thanks to Graeme as retiring President, for his support over the last 
two years. 

 
The meeting closed around 9pm. 
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PRESIDENTS REPORT                                                                   BRETT WINDLEY 
 
It was a pleasure to return to cricket club scene as I started a 2 year commitment as 
President. I was soon given an early reminder of where I was as I fronted up to my first 
committee meeting on a cold winters evening in June last year.  It is nice to know that 
some things don’t change. However, I was soon encouraged as I quickly appreciated 
the very conscientious and skilled effort, ably lead by Paddy Marra that the committee 
gives to the club.   I’ll come back to that later. 
 
On the playing side, one must express a little disappointment that the Senior Men’s 
team did not achieve promotion and the Senior Women’s Team could not maintain their 
high standards they set from the previous year as grade champions. However there 
were some notable results in the heart of the club as noted in the Chairman’s Report. 
 
The Junior club continues to run very efficiently and with excellent playing numbers. It 
is nice to reflect and we can say this now that this is where it all begins as witnessed by 
the home grown success of Jimmy Franklin.  Congratulations Jimmy on your Black Cap 
selection and to others who made representative honours. 
 
We have been fortunate to have had the services over recent years of Scott McHardy 
who has now decided that it is time to move on to other challenges and responsibilities. 
Thanks Monty and all the best for the future.  
 
We will also be losing the services of a few of committee members, Will Sadler, Mal 
McLean and Wainui Bedford who have given the club dedicated service. We hope to 
see you back in the ranks again in the not to distant future. Thanks for your 
contribution. 
 
The apparent lack of success I referred to earlier with the Senior team has had a 
positive note.  During the winter the committee has revisited a number of areas of the 
Club – its structure, communication, planning and organisation. We have listened to the 
group of players from the likes of surveys and interviews and are now ready to put in 
place a structure and processes that will negate a few misconceptions that seem to 
exist, and make the running of the Club more transparent.  I have always believed that 
the game is for benefit the players, not Administrators. This review, with a few pieces to 
be finalised, and the sound financial position that the club is in, will enable us to start 
the new season on the ‘front foot’.       
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT      Paddy Marra 
 
Three year’s ago the Committee set itself three major objectives, to get our Senior 
Men’s team back into Pearce Cup, our Women’s team back into the senior grade and 
our Senior Reserve Men’s team promoted from Senior 3 to Senior 2.  Over that time we 
achieved two out of three of those objectives with the bonus of our Women’s team 
winning the Women’s Championship last year. However the final objective of getting 
back into Pearce Cup continues to elude us. 
 
However, having said that we can say that we had a good season with two grade 
winners (2C and 4A) and two other teams that also went close to winning their grades 
with the result still in the balance in the final games of the season.  We can also say 
that we had a very good season financially and I will come back to this later. 
 
This year the objective is to again try to win promotion into Pearce Cup, and while Scott 
McHardy has retired and we have lost a couple of other senior players, we have 
already over the winter had a number of additions to the Club of players who have had 
senior or higher level experience. Ian Fisher, from Gloucester, who played a few 
games for us after Christmas last season when he was in Wellington on holiday, has 
agreed to join the Club as Coaching Coordinator and will oversee coaching from the 
Junior Club to the Senior team and will also be available to play for the Seniors. 
 
Through James Franklin, we have been able to recruit Taraia Robin who played with 
Jimmy in the NZ Youth team and who debuted for Central Districts as a 19 year old.  
Taraia is a quick bowler and lower order batsman and we welcome him to the Club. 
 
Once again we congratulate James Franklin on his selection for the Black Caps and 
Amanda Cooper for her selection for New Zealand A and the Wellington Blaze. 
 
While the batsmen did not really fire this year in the men’s top grades (Nish Goyat 
being the top senior run scorer with 475 runs – last season he scored over 500 runs 
and Monty over 600 runs), there were a few notable performances with the ball with 
Garrick Sutherland and Julian Brown both taking 6-fors for very few runs and Glen 
Eglington getting 7 for 18 in a Senior 2 match.  The standout bowling performance was 
Nathan Brown’s 8 for 48 in a 2A match as part of his 34 wickets for the season. 
 
The outstanding team performance had to be the 2C team who went through the 
season unbeaten to win the grade and we had a similar outstanding performance in the 
Junior Club where the Premier teams (both Pre and Post Christmas) also went through 
the season undefeated with 14 wins from 14 games. 
 
There are also numerous other very good performances that are mentioned throughout 
this Annual Report.  
 
Our Junior Club remains one of the strongest in Wellington both by numbers, quality of 
administration and through members representing Wellington at various levels and 
tournaments and there is a comprehensive report on the Junior Club later in this 
Annual Report.  
 
The Club had an excellent year financially, with a surplus of $23,479 and with both the 
Senior and Junior Clubs recording surpluses of $12,355 and $11,124 respectively. 
 
Having said that the Club is in a very good position financially, all New Zealand sports 
clubs are concerned about legislative changes currently before Parliament. This was 
raised in my report last year, but following representations from numerous sports clubs 
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and organizations some changes have been made to the Bill.  However, what is clear 
is that the amount of money coming from the Pub charities that run the gaming 
machines in Pubs is getting smaller and the demands on these funds are getting 
bigger.  We were very lucky last year in that after initially being turned down for grants 
we were able file smaller grants for coaching and other administration costs and have 
these granted.  Already this year, our first grant application for winter training has been 
reduced to around two thirds of our application. 
 
During the past season the Club received $31,250 (previous season $31,200) in 
grants, primarily from the New Zealand Community Trust, but also from the Lion 
Foundation, for which we are very appreciative and thank the New Zealand Community 
Trust and Lion Foundation for their sponsorship and grants.   
 
We also wish to thank Cricket Wellington who also provided a coaching grant and 
Avery Ford who provided a car for part of the season for our coaching staff. 
 
I would also like to thank Wholly Bagels for their support during the past season and all 
our other donors and supporters listed elsewhere in this Annual Report. 
 
I would like to thank the Committee for their work during the past year, particularly Dilip 
Deva for his work as Club Captain and for looking after the Clubrooms and the Bar. I 
would also like to make a special thank you to retiring members of the Committee, 
especially Mal McLean, who has headed off overseas on his OE.  
 
Before I close I would like to make special mention with regard to the past contributions 
form Scott (Monty) McHardy who retired at the end of last season after two great stints 
with the senior team, and also Wainui Bedford who is not standing for reelection to the 
Committee and who is also standing down as manager of the senior women’s team, 
where she made an outstanding contribution.  
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CLUB CAPTAIN’S REPORT     Dilip Deva 
 
This season Club entered 7 men’s and 3 Women’s teams.  In the Men’s grades the 
Club entered a Senior team (Hazlett Trophy), which is the second tier senior grade in 
the competition, plus a Senior 2, 2A, 2C, 2D and two sides in the 4A one day grades.  
In the Women’s grades the Club entered Senior Women’s and two Super Eights teams. 
 
All the grades got away to a solid start, with most teams recording early season wins. It 
was looking very promising for the club at Christmas with four teams leading their 
grades.  In particular the senior reserve team which were promoted to Senior 2 from 
Senior 3 the previous season, leading after some miraculous results. Crucial losses to 
Onslow and then Karori in the last game of the season, in two day matches cost them 
the championship.  They place 3rd in the competition. 
 
Outstanding performances for the club came from the 2C team.  They were too strong 
for their opponents and were placed 1st in the competition being unbeaten throughout 
the season.  The Club entered two one day sides in the 4A grade and our 4AA went on 
to win the competition. 
 
In the Women’s competition the Super Eights section two team had a wonderful 
season and they lead all the way until their last match. Sadly they couldn’t win the most 
important last game and they placed 2nd. 
 
Representative Honours: James Franklin: New Zealand ODI’s and Test Team and 
Wellington Firebirds; Nishant Goyat: Wellington Development team which tour to 
Australia; Aaron McCash: Wellington U19; Amanda Cooper: Wellington Blaze; Sally 
Morrison as Manager of Wellington Blaze.  Hannah Bedford, Priya Patel, Olivia Dean 
were all members of the Wellington secondary School squad. They were also selected 
for the Wellington U19 team to tour Australia with Wainui Bedford as Manager. 
 
Acknowledgements: Thank you to all the sponsors DB Breweries Ltd, Wholly Bagel, 
New Zealand Community Trust, Lion Foundation and Avery Ford (now Capital City 
Ford). 
 
Special thanks to Brett Windley (President), Paddy Marra (Chairman), to the club social 
committee of Ryan Standish, Dilip Deva and Phillippa Bedford. Also to former 
Treasurer Will Sadler, now in Brisbane, and to the management committee. 
 
Finally I would like to thank to all teams captains. They have been absolutely wonderful 
to work with and certainly it made my job lighter.  In the coming season the Senior 
Men’s team will have a new captain as Scott McHardy has retired.  Overall I thought 
the Club had a successful season and I am looking forward to the up coming season. 
 
Championship Placing 
 
Senior Men’s             6th  
Senior Women 6th  
Senior Two  3rd 
2A   4th 
2C   1st 
2D   7th (from 10) 
4AA   1st 
4AB   9th 
Super 8 – Div 1 4th 
Super 8 – Div 2 2nd 



 10

JUNIOR CLUB REPORT 2004/05    Nigel Royfee 
 
SUMMARY 
 
The 2004/05 season was again a successful one for the Junior Club, both on and off 
the field as we aimed to provide a positive cricketing environment and support to all our 
Primary School players aged 5 to 14. 
 
As a Committee we actively seek to optimise player and parent enjoyment in their 
involvement with both cricket and Collegians, by maintaining a level of support 
unrivalled by any other junior club. 
 
Whilst our numbers dropped from 2003/04 with 361 players and 35 teams Collegians 
retained its status as the largest junior cricket club in Wellington. 
 
Highlights of the 2004/05 season included, the undefeated Premier teams (both Pre 
and Post Christmas) with14 wins from 14, the continuation of a well received and 
popular pre-season Spring training program open to all hard ball cricketers, and the 
recruitment and use of professional coaches. 
 
FINANCIALS 
 
Once again the Junior Club was able to secure grant funding from the New Zealand 
Community Trust, this helped fund the pre-season Spring training, purchase balls and 
replenish our team gear and pay for our administrator.  
 
Towards the end of the season we welcomed Wholly Bagels as sponsor of Player of 
the Day and Player of the Season Trophies and look forward to working with them next 
season. 
 
We were very fortunate in that the senior club obtained grant funding which covered 
our junior coaches during the season; this enabled the Junior Club to make an 
operating surplus of $11,126. 
 
We are aware that grant funding getting harder to obtain and feel that the level of 
reserves the Junior Club has built up to be adequate, but the Committee will continue 
to seek sources of funding to allow us to deliver the support to our junior members that 
we have done over the past three years. 
 
 JUNIOR COMMITTEE 
 
The Junior Club is indeed fortunate to have a very active and hard working Committee. 
During the off season we have been working on recruiting further members to share 
the workload. We are continuing with the services of a paid Administrator with Emma 
Lawler returning for a second season. 
 
We said farewell to a couple of longstanding committee members, Greg Forsythe and 
Jim Heffernan at Christmas as their boys left for College. Thanks go to Greg and Jim 
for all their efforts on behalf of the Junior Club. 
 
At the beginning of the 2005/06 season the Committee was made up of the following 
individuals: 
Convenor    Nigel Royfee 
Secretary/Administrator  Emma Lawler 
Treasurer/Tournament Coordinator Andy Fulbrook 
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Senior Club Chairman  Paddy Marra 
Gear Manager    Dilip Deva 
Coaching Manager   Tony Dawbin 
Hard Ball/U11 Coordinator  Graeme Sugden 
Website Coordinator   Charles Thompson 
 
The committee was assisted by the following Grade Co-ordinators: 
 
Nursery Ross McElwain 
Under 7 Doug Martin 
Under 8 Simon Cooper 
Under 9 Susan Laurenson 
Under 10 Barry Davey 
  
 
 
MEMBERSHIP/TEAM STATISTICS 
 
Player numbers in 2004/05 dropped from 406 to 361, primarily flowing on from a large 
group of year eights leaving in the previous year. This trend was mirrored throughout 
Wellington Junior Cricket.  
 
We are generally holding our position as the largest clubs in most age groups; the 
U10’s being a glaring exception with only two teams being fielded 
 
The grades, team and player numbers were as follows (where ages are mentioned, 
they were as at September 1, 2004): 
 
 
 

Teams Players Teams Players

2004/05 2004/05 2003/04 2003/04

Nursery (Milo Have A Go) 1 23 1 39

Under 7 6 50 7 50
Under 8 6 50 5 58
Under 9 5 53 2 26
Under 10 2 23 5 64
Under 11 5 59 4 50
Under 12 4 45 3 35
Girls Soft Ball 2 10 0 0
Girls Hard Ball 1 15 1 13
U14/Colts/Premier 3 33 6 71

TOTALS 35 361 34 406

Grade/Competition
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RELATIVE SIZE OF WELLINGTON/NORTH CITY JUNIOR CLUBS 2004/05 
 

Club Boys Girls Total Players 
Collegians 328 33 361 
Onslow 333 8 341 
Easts 283 50 333 
Karori 200 75 275 
Johnsonville 181 36 217 
Tawa 152 30 182 
Whitby 132 26 158 
Mana 134 19 153 
Brooklyn 47 0 47 
 
 
 
As can be seen from the graph below junior club members have been declining over 
the past five years, this is despite the actions of Cricket Wellington who have been 
running a series of preseason promotional visits to local schools. We intend to meet 
with the PE teachers of the primary schools in our catchment area to try and gain a few 
new players for the coming season. 
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SATURDAY COMPETITION GAMES 
 
The emphasis for players in Primary School cricket has always been on participation, 
having fun, and improving skills. The main focus for our teams in the 2004/05 season 
was on involvement in the Wellington Club competition. 
 
As a Junior Club we look to provide an environment which nurtures a broad base of 
young players, from high achievers to those whose attitudes are more social. Our 
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mixed teams therefore include players at various levels of skill development and are 
pitched to attain a balance between the numbers of wins and losses. 
 

Grade Wins 
2004-05

Wins 
2003-04

Wins 
2002-03

Wins 
2001–02

Wins 
2000–01

Kiwi/U7 40% 30% 44% 56% 45%
Midget/U8 49% 31% 33% 22% 59%
Apprentice/U9 35% 35% 43% 38% 41%
Junior/U10 22% 39% 52% 33% 54%
Intermed/U11 52% 57% 47% 55% 66%
Snr/U12 & U14 51% 55% 56% 30% 22%
Colts/Premier 89% 72% 38% 36% 43%  
 
 
The success for the season was our premier teams’ results; they went through the 
whole season undefeated. The pre Christmas premiers, coached by Greg Forsythe, 
came from 3rd place at the end of March 2004, to win all their games in the second half 
of the season and to take out the competition for the first time. 
 
The premiers in the New Year, coached by Mike Scully and with two players from the 
pre Christmas team continued in the same vein and also went through undefeated to 
lead the competition as at the end of March 2005. 

 
In 2004/05, there were no zone tournaments with selections for the Wellington age 
group teams coming from a series of trials firstly at the Stadium and then a game. The 
Club was again well represented in the Wellington teams with 11 players in the four 
age groups U11 to U14 inclusive. 
 
TOURNAMENTS 
 
We again had a good turn out at the summer tournaments. The club focused its efforts 
to the Hastings tournament this summer and sent five teams, two at U11, one at U12 
and two at U13.  
 
At Hastings all the Collegians teams found the cricket a challenge and performed well 
with all players greatly benefiting from the experience with the Under 11 A side winning 
two out of its six matches, the Under 11 B none out of six, the Under 12s five out of six, 
and the two Under 13 sides, four out of six and two out of six respectively. 
 
Thank you to all the parents involved in the coaching and management of the teams. 
 
COACHING 
 
Tony Dawbin continued on in 2004/05 in the role of Coaching Manager. This is a key 
position coordinating the various coaching activities of the club. 
 
As always, we rely on parent coaches and managers to provide coaching and 
administration at the team level. We are indebted to them for their sustained 
commitment and enthusiasm. 
 
In 2004/05, the senior club obtained the services of Aaron McCash, Senthuran 
Selvaratnam. Sri Rajesaker and Nishant Goyat to run our junior coaching programme 
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including the Saturday morning Nursery Grade, their enthusiasm and knowledge was 
greatly received 
 
In 2004/05, we again ran the pre season Spring Training at the Cricket Academy This 
proved to be a great success with 110 players involved. The program ran on Saturdays 
& Sundays over an 8 week period during September and October. The program was 
developed for the Club by the coaching team at the Cricket Academy. Plans are 
already complete to run the sessions in the coming months for 2005/06. 
 
The ‘open’ approach to pre-season training is consistent with the Club’s policy of 
nurturing as broad a base as possible of the Club’s young players. 
 
As well as hard ball training, two coaching clinics for softball players were held at 
Anderson Park. The first, which was combined with the pre-season coaches briefing 
and gear uplift, was particularly well attended. 
 
PLAYER RECOGNITION 
 
Prior to Christmas we farewelled our Year 8 players at the Year 8 Leavers function held 
at Anderson Park. The Graeme Hopping Cup, awarded to a Year 8 player who has 
displayed special qualities such as leadership and sportsmanship during the season, 
went to Ben Smit. 
 
For the third consecutive year the end of season prize-giving functions were all held at 
the clubrooms on the same day, Sunday April 4th, with the various grades being divided 
into three sessions. The event included food available from our new sponsors Wholly 
Bagels. The formal prize giving consisted of each player being presented with a 
certificate as a member of his or her team. Players of the season for each team were 
presented with trophies provide by Wholly Bagels. 
 
The new format again proved a more efficient way of concluding the season from an 
organisational point of view, and the functions were well received and well attended by 
players and parents. 
 
WEBSITE 
 
Collegians have unquestionably the best junior cricket club website in Wellington. 
Thank you to Charles Thompson who does an outstanding job administering the site. 
 
The results, match reports and ground directories continue to be heavily used 
This site is used by opposition teams who frequently look to see who the key players 
might be. Charles further updated the site to allow authorised people the ability to load 
information without going through him 
 
ACKNOWLEGEMENTS 
 
Thank you to all the members of the Junior Club Committee for their commitment and 
hard work throughout the year. Thank you also to the parents who willingly undertake 
coaching, management, and scoring duties for the teams. 
 
Finally, thank you to the Senior Club, who’s Chairman, Paddy Marra, and other 
Committee members happily provide support and encouragement for the activities of 
the Junior Club. 
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WOMENS CRICKET  
 
Senior Women   Amanda Cooper (Senior Women’s Captain) 
 
After winning the senior women’s competition last year it was always going to be a 
difficult task to repeat the effort in 2004/05. Having lost various senior players to other 
clubs, different sports, retirement and other commitments in general, this year was very 
much a rebuilding phase. 
 
The season started poorly with a number of games being lost to rain and the rest of the 
games simply lost through lack of application. The season went from bad to worse 
when whilst playing for Wellington, the team’s captain, Amanda Cooper, had her arm 
broken. This was a season ending injury with her arm in cast for the next fourteen 
weeks.  In her absence Amy Burgess stepped into the role of captain, leading the team 
to a couple of wins.  However all in all the season was pretty disappointing.  
 
It wasn’t entirely bad though, there were still a couple of bright notes, with the 
introduction of Elizabeth Scurr and Annabelle O’Reilly into the team.  Elizabeth Scurr is 
a current member of the Otago Sparks and after moving to Wellington to take up a job, 
scored a ton on debut, which was fantastic. She was then named top run scorer for the 
season. Annabelle O’Reilly had also done a stint playing for Otago, all be it seventeen 
years ago. In returning to cricket this year she was a key member of the team putting a 
number of valuable bowling performances together and in the end was named bowler 
of the year. 
 
In terms of Wellington Representative’s this year a number of players were involved. 
Amanda Cooper and Sally Morrison were again involved with the Blaze team, Amanda 
as a player and Sally continuing on her role as Manager. Nicola Spring, Hannah 
Bedford, Amy Burgess and Wainui Bedford were all involved with Wellington 
Development Team for the first time, Wainui as Manager.  Hannah Bedford, Priya Patel 
and Olivia Dean were all members of the Wellington Secondary School squad. These 
three were also selected for the Wellington Under 19 team that went to Australia mid 
year.  Wainui was also Manager for both these sides. 
 
In looking forward to next season, the team has gone through a tough year this year 
and learnt a lot from it. The young players have gained another year’s experience 
under their belt and there is definitely no lack of talent with all the representative 
players the club now has.   Next year will undoubtedly be more successful. 
 
Finally a big thanks to Penny Kinsella and Wainui Bedford, the teams coach and 
manager for the invaluable contributions they have both made this year. Also thanks to 
the Collegians Committee, long suffering partners, families and friends for your support 
this year. 
 
 
SUPER 8s – Division 1                                            Emma Marriott (Captain) 
 
2004/05 was the inaugural season of the Super 8’s Division 1 team, a team consisting 
of new players to the club and more notably to the game, and called on a few old (or 
should that be experienced) players to don the whites again. The team has been put 
together to gently ease school girls into playing club cricket at a senior level and the 
shorter form of the game means that it attracts social players back to the club.   
 
After a shaky start marred by injury we hit our straps and over the season saw 
immense improvement in many of the players.  We performed well as a team and very 
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exceptional strong in the field which is what’s vital when there is only 8 members in the 
team. Notable performances include Emz playing in her 10th season for the club,  Nok’s 
great run of form with bat and ball (then running off to Dunedin at a vital stage of the 
season),  Mel H’s great catch, Mel T’s bling bling and 4’s, Phil’s all round abilities, Liv’s 
ability to perform under the influence of bribes, Alana’s great job as a polyfiller who 
ended up playing the most games, and of course the monkeys for their support during 
our home games at Melrose park – thanks guys!!!  
 
We ended up finishing the season seated solidly in the middle of the table with 8 wins 
and 8 losses a great all round team effort. 
 
SUPER 8s – Division 1                                            Tania McCoard (Captain) 
 
The 'Lower Order' Super 8's Division Two team did extremely well this year coming 
heartbreakingly close to winning the Division. Coming in to the last game of the season 
all that was required by us was to come away with a win.  Unfortunately we were 
coming up against our bogey team Varsity, who was currently chasing a win to ensure 
a top three finish.  With the day dawning fine with a light breeze, we won the toss and 
put them in to bat first (as our strength is chasing).  With the monkeys, lions and 
chimps cheering us on from the nearby zoo we restricted Varsity to 156/3.  High on 
confidence, we went in guns a blazing and promptly had a top order collapse followed 
by an extremely slow crawl through the overs to finish on 135/3.  Sadly an excruciating 
21 runs too short to ultimately place us second on the table behind overall winners 
Stokes Valley.  Ah the luck of it!  However – I am extremely proud of our team as two 
years ago we couldn’t scrap 30 runs to our team name!   
 
Reflecting back it was a close and tough competition this year, quite often having to 
chase scores of 160 plus in a limited over grade.  We had stand out performances by 
Toni Hill, scoring 373 runs for the season with an average of 93.25 (which could have 
been higher if there wasn't a compulsory retirement placed on players) and Kerryn 
Young on 306 with an average of 102.  However, this compulsory retirement provided a 
platform for others to step up in their batting performances and boy did we have some 
great cameos!   
 
Sadly the ‘Lower Order’ had a dry season with wicket taking with a hard won battle 
between Keryn Morgan and Toni Hill fighting it out for top wicket taker.  Going into the 
last game against Varsity, Keryn and Toni were tied on equal wickets.  To make it even 
more exciting Keryn waited until the very last ball, of the very last over of the season to 
clean bowl middle stump and take out top wicket taker!  Pure class!  I won’t mention 
the measly grand total of wickets we took (43) – next year we’ll break the drought! 
 
Other highlights included the stunning new uniform we implemented into the team 
halfway through the season. Cynics out there would question the choice of black colour 
polo’s to play cricket in, but complete with Collegians logo and Collegians Black Caps 
we looked absolutely stunning on the field!  We received many a compliment from 
other teams (as well as being told we looked intimidating which naturally boosted our 
confidence and performance on the field!!).  Our team name was also finalised as the 
‘Lower Order’ (rather appropriate don’t you think!) with many christening sessions held 
at the clubrooms!  Funny – we still seem to be having those christening sessions now. 
 
Ultimately, the most successful year the ‘Lower Order’ has had in cricket, with 
Collegians really stamping their presence in the Women’s Super 8 grade.  Watch out 
Stokes Valley, we are coming for you next season! 
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COLLEGIANS SENIOR MEN’S TEAM REPORT             Scott McHardy 

After finishing second in 2003/04 there were not unreasonable hopes of moving out of 
the Hazlett Trophy during the 2004/05.  Unfortunately, the season never really got into 
gear with only two outright wins (v Upper Valley and University) and a solitary one-day 
victory over University leaving the club in 6th place for the season. 
 
From my perspective, the key feature in the team’s disappointing season was the lack 
of consistent run scoring.  We tended to lose wickets in big chunks, particularly at the 
top of the order, which meant that we were not in a position to capitalise on the decent 
bowling and fielding performances that we put in throughout the season (with one or 
two exceptions).  On more than one occasion we were bundled out for less than 120 
chasing very “gettable” totals. 
 
There were no “honours board” performances this season from the batsman with the 
leading run scorer, Nishant Goyat, finishing with 475 runs at 26.4 and the highest 
individual score being Mark Burrough’s 95. 
 
That said, it was pleasing to see some of the younger players continue to develop 
through the season.  Nishant was our top run scorer for the season and whilst he would 
be the first to admit that it was a little short of his own expectations, I am confident that 
he has the ability to score heavily and force his way into higher honours.  Sri Rajasekar 
was able to put the serious injury of the previous season and played some very 
attractive innings, scoring 373 runs and he is another who should be looking to score 
heavily to push for further representative honours. 
 
The bowling attack was lead by Garrick Sutherland who stepped up this season taking 
40 wickets at 15.8.  This was a superb return for a lot of hard work.  Well done.  Garrick 
was ably supported by Nick Palmer (27 at 16.4), Julian Brown (24 at 14.9) and Clinton 
Butler (22 at 14.2) who all took turns to shoulder the attack on more than one occasion 
during the season 
 
The upcoming season will again prove challenging for the club as it seems that the 
hardest competition to win in Wellington is the Hazlett Trophy!  I sincerely hope that the 
lads from the 2004/05 campaign will still be around next season as I believe that there 
is a great deal of potential within the wider squad. 
 
Our club has a long and proud tradition and it has been my very great privilege to have 
been part of Wellington Collegians.  Looking back, I definitely landed on my feet when I 
walked up to Anderson Park from the Terrace (albeit slowly and with a couple of stops!) 
to attend my first training session.  
 
I wish Wellington Collegians and the senior side all the very best for the upcoming 
season and into the future. 
 
All the very best 
 
SENIOR RESERVES – SENIOR 2      Greg Haines 
 
This year’s Reserve side provided a great deal of the clubs success this season. 
 
After proving themselves worthy in the Senior Three grade last season, they made their 
mark known in the Senior 2 Competition, the place, might I add, they rightly deserved 
to be. 
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The side was considerably bowler dominant as the stats suggest with Michael McLean 
collecting 28 wickets, followed by Glen Eglinton with 23. Clinton Butler also chimed in 
with 12 wickets after playing just three days of Reserve cricket.  Matt Johnston and 
Andrew Learmonth provided the mainstay of the middle overs with some stand out 
performances in the times of need. 
 
Batting wise, Anil Dhull topped the totals with 223 runs followed by myself and Greg 
McDonald.  
 
CJ Berry and Clinton Geeves were welcome new comers to the scene and proved 
themselves handy players in any position as of course did Jamie Tong with some very 
handy knocks (and a toping of the batting averages!) 
 
As always Preston Marra was a standout, not so much with the ball this season but 
more so with his wealth of experience in the middle order, he will be sadly missed at 
the club as he has made his way to Auckland. 
 
Other new comers in Senthil Selveneratnam showed the class of leavers Wellington 
College has to offer.  
 
Overall the Reserve side this season has been an absolute joy to captain. The fantastic 
personalities and great cricketing abilities have ensured that the team is in terrific stead 
for the season ahead after leading the grade for much of this past season. 
 
2A GRADE REPORT       Al Hill 
 
As it was last year, the season this time around promised so much that it then failed to 
deliver and unfortunately for the same reasons. 
 
2A at last looked the goods at the beginning of the season, we met Tawa on a rain-
affected pitch and bundled them out for a paltry total with Dan Gyles and C J Berry 
rattling through the opposition.  Unfortunately our batsmen were not up to the task and 
we were looking down the barrel of an opening defeat until Jerry Maguire decided 
enough was enough and spanked the winning runs to the boundary. 
 
Our next game was our first 2 dayer versus University.  We managed to win this by an 
innings, Danny Gyles again the chief destroyer slicing through the opposition batting 
line.  Some of the new younger players also put their hands up – Nathan Brown gaining 
a hatful of wickets and Luke Cartmell, wearing his straw gardening hat, getting 70 odd 
runs. At this point we were in uncharted territory: top of the table! 
 
It couldn’t last… it didn’t last. Christmas and the holiday season with it, we began to 
struggle with team numbers.  Many enthusiastic people put their hands up for a day 
with the 2As but it didn’t do well for our chances at taking the title. The weather 
provided its usual hodge podge of cancellations and conditions, regrettably getting in 
the way of us playing some of the lesser sides. The long and the short of this is we 
came in a solid fourth in the grade without setting the world on fire, and never realising 
the possibilities that presented themselves at the beginning of the season. 
 
As far as individual efforts go a few do need some mention: 
 
Al Thomas, for his fantastic century against Mana, or was it Tawa? Anyway it was a 
magnificent display of how to spank a cricket ball, and no less enjoyable because he 
was doing it to the headstrong idiot that looked like Mark Knopfler.  He continued this 
kind of form for the season managing to crack the 500 runs for the season mark – 
exceptional. 
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Nathan Brown stuck his hand up as a spinner with talent, or maybe that is extreme 
luck?  He managed to get players who were content to milk runs play some stupid shot 
to a fieldsman. He may have to handle the title of ‘jammy sod’ in the future. 
 
Big Wayne Dog continued with good form this season, both with the bat and the ball. 
He bowled some of the most miserly overs I have seen in the grade and was a 
fantastic foil for ‘Jammy sod’ working from the other end. He also managed to be the 
destroyer of the Indians (yeah, we know who you are – University B indeed) when he 
lost about 5 balls in the gorse-covered bank beside Mac 3 for them. 
 
Chris Howard, or Jonty, continued his bowling and batting prowess. He never really 
managed to get the results that just seemed to be around the next corner. His talents in 
the field were the ones to really behold. 
 
Hoshie Hoshek. A bit like a home built sports car, able to make a lot of noise but really 
just something with a whiney gearbox that breaks down all the time… Hosh had a hard 
time with injury and ended up being a specialist batsman. He did provide some very 
entertaining innings in doing so but I know he was frustrated with the body. Thanks to 
him for carrying the none-to-enticing mantel of Captain – or more, Manager – while I 
was away. 
 
Another Captain in own estimation if not actuality was ‘slugger’ Pilailis. I don’t think any 
bowler has had a more frustrating batsman to bowl to. The old “show every wicket – 
then cross bat the ball over the boundary” school of playing. The thing is he was doing 
it with such regularity. For a while there he looked like he would unhorse horse for the 
mantel of highest run average. 
 
What about Bish Patel? Bish had a quiet year. Usually you can’t get him out of the 
runs, but this year he was a little more sedate. I think the most interesting memory from 
Bish was not on the field per se, but from his interpretations of the ‘no ball’ rule 
Umpiring against Onslow… 
 
Bojan Cvetkovic, the man who put his hand up every time I asked for an opening 
batsman. This self-sacrificing quality also appeared when I asked for a 12th person to 
stand down when I couldn’t count. Bojan wanted to give up the game when he wasn’t 
getting the results he wanted – only to turn around and ask to be reinstated cause he 
didn’t want the bastard to beat him. Excellent stuff! 
 
The White Fox – Tony Hill. Another of the usually stalwart characters who didn’t really 
fire like he would have wanted; I think maybe the need to use the bat as a walking stick 
made timing a problem. Still he managed to hand out better-informed and polished 
sledging than any others on the side – enough for one sighting of the opposition! 
 
Or Angry Bundle and his side kick Kel Moller. Their little fracas in the nets was 
something to behold – still haven’t managed to make them kiss and make up. 
 
How about Rowdy? The man of many words. Toiled into the meanest Wellington wind. 
He didn’t manage to capture as many wickets as he would have liked but he definitely 
created the pressure for some other prima donna to pick them up from the other end 
(Jammy sod maybe?). To me it is his reliability as a batsman that was the greatest 
surprise; he slowly but surely edged his way up the order. 
 
Maybe last but not least should be Johnny Bennet, John turned out to be one of the 
best into the wind bowlers we had – pity the Captain was blind to his capabilities. 
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There were other helpers, so I am sorry if I left you out. I hope you enjoyed the season 
and are recuperating well during the off-season to ready yourself for the next battle. 
 
THE 2C LIVING LEGENDS (AFASF) - soon 2B 2B   Dan Fraser   
 
The 2004/05 season was the most successful season in Legends long and glorious 
history. 
 
5 one day games – five wins. 
5 two day games – five wins three by 10 wickets, one by 120 odd runs and one by 
default. 
 
We won the grade by 45 points - Comprehensive.   
 
Starting with a one wicket win in a friendly against the Falconhawks (who I might add 
were a pleasure to see week in and week out at the club) all the way through to our 
final win of the year against Karori. 
 
We started the season with once again the core from last year but a few new faces 
were quickly added to the mix.  Angry was unfortunately busy with work (and later 
planning weddings) and so had relinquished the captaincy which, by way of default, fell 
to me. I was lucky to have the very knowledgeable Stretch as vice captain to give 
advice as well as Angry, oh and Hoggy and Bumper and ….actually I think one and all 
had their say – a true Democracy!! 
 
But with any team it is the actions on the pitch that are the most important.  We, as a 
team, would like to congratulate Stretch on his fine knock of 132* and Digga for his 
impressive 114*.  Also Digga for being top run scorer and tied with Angry as top wicket 
taker.  As a measure of the all round ability of the team in the final day of the season 
five bowlers were competing for top wicket taker honours!!! 
 
As a captain you have to make some difficult decisions at times, and in some matches 
players do not get much in the way of game time.  At all times this year I had the full 
and unwavering support of my team mates.  This team was a pleasure to play in.  Thus 
I would like to individually thank some of the players. 
 
Treacle – Always gave his all and as one of the few that did not bowl deserved a place 
higher up the order.  I think that the upcoming season will be a big one for him. 
Gargle – Developed this season into a true all-rounder whose ability should have him 
also playing a larger role this year.  I am sure that 2A will be having a look at this man. 
Ernie – A champion of a man to play with, even when he forgets his contacts and can 
not see.  You bring you seeing eyes and you get more batting huh??? 
Bump – Another fine year and even a hint or two of a defensive shot??? 
Sam – We need to see more of this man!! 
Wee Chris – The most unlucky man to play for us this year.  Every time he got going a 
rough call or unplayable ball cut it short.  So he headed off to the UK. 
Johnny Mac – Hopelessly under-used.  This I hope to remedy in the upcoming season. 
Gee, we may even let him bat!!!! 
Angry – Yay with the wedding.  Bo and hiss with the move to Brisbane.  A huge loss to 
the team and the club. 
Digga – Well batted in the second half of the season.  A full season like that will have 
his name on the honours board again this coming season. Top wicket taker as well.  
Handy player for any team. 
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Hoggy – Thank you for all of the organizational work that you undertook with-out 
grumble, often chasing up players early on Saturday morning when our wayward 
Aussie went wayward.  Also a fine effort behind the stumps – also a thankless task. 
Stretch – Please do not retire. You can get one more season out of those bowling 
shoes!! 
Wayno – As above (except minus the part about the bowling shoes). 
Punchie – Will he show up? 
 
This past year was a great one for the Legends and slowly but surely our legacy 
grows.  Thanks for a great season and roll on 2005/06.   
 
2D FALCONHAWKS Owen Mann (Captain) 
 
This was the first season for the mighty FalconHawk, a team consisting of the chaff 
from 2A and a brace of untried young men, whose enthusiasm for the game can only 
be matched by their same drive for beer.  
  
Results on the pitch were somewhat mixed, despite, my bullish assertion that we would 
win the grade. We won a 2 day game and a handful of one-dayers and fought hard to 
draw a couple of games too.  
 
Without exception the team played with real determination and no little humour. We 
were blessed with the services of Ashwin Skinnon, who batted with exuberance and 
flair and so often gave our scores a measure of respectability.  With bowling we tried to 
give everyone a go, which worked out reasonably well, with everyone getting wickets 
and having a crack.  
  
We will be back next season, better for the experience, and ready to claim the 2D 
Crown for Collegians. Ark Ark  
 
THE 4AA’S        Gavin “Pontoon” Miller 
 
4A Grade Champions  
12 Wins, 4 Losses, 2 Draws 
 
With the disappointing finish to the 2003/04 season, the Collegians 4AA side made a 
determined effort to hit the ground running for the 04/05 competition. Early dedication 
and a few training sessions proved fruitful – with the team showing great form with both 
the bat and ball. The first half of the season only saw one narrow loss – which led to a 
steely determination to succeed in our goal of winning the 4A Championship.  
 
Batting proved to be the key factor for the team this year with very strong performances 
from the likes of Paul “Trick Cyclist” French (338 runs – including a season highlight, 
blistering 160 not out from 40 overs) and Jason Attewell (365 runs). Other batting 
highlights included Blair “Shunter” Cloutman’s 130 vs Sikhs Sports, racked up in the 
space of about 17 overs, the fastest century witnessed by anyone in this side for a very 
long time. The batting crown however went to Roger “Dodge” Kinsella who 
accumulated 468 runs over the season and included 2 centuries and a handful of 
unbeaten stands at the crease. 
 
As a unit, the bowling was effective and economic on the whole, with the usual 
suspects turning up in the wicket column.  With an early season injury restricting Gavin 
“Pontoon” Miller to only light workloads with the ball, alternatives were found to open 
the bowling.  Highlights were the introduction of Johnny “Sandwiches” Halstead as an 
aggressive medium pacer, and some great quick spells from Rob “MacGyver” McIver. 
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The leading wicket takers were Andy “AndyPimp” Graham and Jamie “Jenny” Craig 
with 10 each, Rob “Wookie” Wilkinson with 11 and “Shunter” Cloutman with 17. 
However, it was the evergreen Cyril “b.” Mako triumphed with 18 wickets for the 
season.  
 
The team showed an overall display of determination and dedication to the goal of 
taking out the division. This showed in the way we played with well thought out tactics 
and the attitude of hanging in and dominating other teams. This showed through in a 
few close games where we came out on top, when the result could have gone either 
way. What shone through the most was the ability for someone to stand up and deliver 
a match winning performance at key times – and quite often it was a different player 
each week. A great season campaign by all the players for the season – and 
congratulations must go to everyone who played in the side – as this year was truly a 
team effort.  
 
Once again a special thanks to Dilip, Sandy, Mal and the rest of the committee for 
organising the season – the team appreciates your efforts greatly.   
 
Roll on summer. 
 
THE AXEMEN – COLLEGIANS 4A‘B’  Ryan Standish 
 
The Axemen came crashing down to earth after some deceptive good form during the 
2003-2004 season. The main culprit for this seemed to be some fairly average 
captaincy by yours truly.  I saw sense about half way through the season and handed 
the captaincy over to Sam Heather who did an admirable job of bringing the boys 
together while also trying to shore up both our batting and bowling.  A lot for one man 
to take on! 
 
We ended up disappointingly close to the bottom of the table and rueing some lost 
opportunities early in the season when we just couldn’t convert (under my captaincy). 
 
In previous seasons we have been dogged with an unsettled line-up. This season did 
not disappoint and once again we fielded more players in a season than the 2003 
Springboks!  Fortunately this did not dampen our spirits too much and we enjoyed a 
few good nights at the clubbies and watching the black caps.   
 
Highs: 

- Bowser’s huge 118 against Easts at Ian Galloway (equalling the team record for 
four seasons). Unfortunately we still couldn’t win the game. 

- Logan’s champion fielding 
- Sam’s captaincy and ability with both bat and ball 
- Chris holding all our innings together and often being the only one apart from 

Sam to know which end of the bat to hold 
- A winning record against the 4A’A for the season (Glen will tell you something 

about dodgy umpiring but don’t believe a word of it) 
- Glen’s 32 wickets for the season 
- All the fun had by all both on and off the field 

 
Thanks to all the boys, regardless of the results it was once again an enjoyable 
season. I’d like to particularly mention Bowser for providing most of the ring-ins when 
we were short and helping organise. Also thanks to Chris for stepping in for me on a 
few occasions and helping organise and Sam for taking on the mantle of captain and 
doing a fantastic job. 
 
Thanks to the committee for all their support.  I’m looking forward to 2005/2006. 
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INDIVIDUAL HONOURS 
 

NEW ZEALAND 
 

James Franklin – NZ and NZ “A” 
Amanda Cooper NZ “A” 

 
CRICKET WELLINGTON 

Representative Honours 2004/05 

 
James Franklin 
Amanda Cooper 

Nishant Goyat – Wellington Development Squad to Brisbane 
Amy Burgess – Wellington Women’s’ Development Squad 

Hannah Bedford – U16 Wellington to Brisbane and U19 
Priya Patel and Olivia Dean - Wellington U19 

 
CLUB AWARDS 2004/05 

 
Martin Luckie Trophy - Best Club Member 

 
Mal McLean 

 
Phoenix Cup – Best & Fairest Senior Player 

 
Sri Rajesakar 

 
RC Pope Mug - Best Senior Player 

 
Nish Goyat – 475 runs 

 
Don Churchill Cup - Best Senior Reserve Player 

 
Greg Haines 

 
John Ross Memorial Cup - Hardest Working Player 

 
Raxa Kansara 

 
Norm Bibby Memorial Cup - Most Promising Player 

 
Nathan Brown 

 
James Trophy - Senior Cricketer of the year 

 
Garrick Sutherland – 40 wickets 

 
Committee Cup - Best Committee Person 

 
Phillippa Bedford 
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Grey Cup - Most 2 Day Runs 
 

Ashwin Skinner – 630 at ave 52.5 
 

Grey Cup - Most 2 Day Wicket 
 

Garrick Sutherland – 40 wickets 
 

Grey Cup - Most 1 Day Runs 
 

Roger Kinsella – 468 
 

Grey Cup - Most 1 Day Wickets 
 

Glen Lucas – 32 
 

Ina Lamason Cup - Most Women’s Runs 
 

Elizabeth Scurr 
 

Ina Lamason Cup - Most Women’s Wickets 
 

Annabel O’Reilly 
 

Penny Kinsella Cup - Best Women’s Contribution 
 

Tania McCoard 
 
 
 

HONOURS BOARD PERFORMANCES 2004/05 SEASON 

Elizabeth Skurr Snr Women 117 
Glen Eglington Senior 2 7 for 18 
Nathan Brown 2 A 8 for 48 
Brian Steele 2C 132* 
R (Digga) Dyer 2C 114* 
Ashwin Skinnon 2D 106 

 
____________________________________________________________ 

Other Notable Performances during 2004/05 
(Not eligible for Honours Board but are hereby acknowledged) 

 
 

Dr Paul French    4AA   160* 
Roger Kinsella    4AA   128* and 106 
B Cloutman    4AA   130 
B Bowers    4AB   118 
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TREASURERS REPORT & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

 
TREASURER’S REPORT Ryan Standish 
 
The surplus of $23,479 represents another good financial result for the Club.  Both the 
Senior and Junior Clubs recorded surpluses of $12,355 and $11,124 respectively. 
 
Senior Club 
 
Income 
 
There was an increase in income received by the Senior club of $7,887. The main 
reasons for this were: 
 

• Active pursuing of Grants for many of the day to day operations of the club.  
Work from both Paddy and Mal led to an increase of $4,050 for grants received 
when compared with last year.  

• Trading Income over the bar was healthy with an increase of $3,697. Many 
thanks to Dilip for all his work here. 

• There was also an increase in subscriptions due to some uncertainty at the start 
of the season regarding grant income. This has led to an increase of $1,555 in 
subscriptions received when compared with last year. 

 
Expenditure 
 
There was also an increase in expenditure of $4,850 compared to 2004. The main 
reasons for this were: 
 
• $8,296 was spent on Coaches Payments for the financial year. This was to do 

with coaching for many of the Junior club teams as well.  This was paid for by a 
grant provided by the Lion Foundation. 

• This was off-set by a large decrease in other expenses for the Senior club of 
$8,611. The big item in here last year was upgrades for the nets which we did 
not have to complete in 2005.  It is anticipated that there will be money spent on 
this in 2006. 

• Otherwise there have been some smaller increases in costs for the day to day 
running of the club. As noted earlier this was offset by the ability to get grants 
for a lot of the day to day operational expenditure. 
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FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 

Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. 
Statement of Financial Performance 

For the Year ended 31 May 2005 
 

2005  2004
$  $ 

Income    

Donations 275  215
Interest Income 1,068  1,144
Pavilion Donations 724  1,831
Pavilion Trading Income 12,172  8,475
Sponsorship & Grants 35,250  31,200
Subscriptions – Senior Club 13,507  11,952
Subscriptions – Junior Club 20,101  21,266
Other Income – Senior Club 610  902
Other Income – Junior Club 35,052  43,736
Total Income 118,759  120,721

    
Expenditure    

Administration & Management 2,505  765
Coaches Payments 8,296  -
Cricket Balls 6,572  5,847
Clothing 6,551  3,844
Communications & Annual Report 148  1,258
Depreciation 4,799  3,612
Ground Fees 11,443  9,909
Pavilion Direct Expenses 5,531  6,898
Pavilion Trading Expenses 4,444  4,695
Other Expenses – Senior Club 962  9,573
Other Expenses – Junior Club 44,029  62,503
Total Expenditure 95,280  108,904

    
Operating Surplus (Loss) 23,479  11,817
    
Add Accumulated Funds Brought Forward 29,607  17,790

    
Accumulated Funds Carried Forward 53,086  29,607
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Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. 
Statement of Financial Position 

As at 31 May 2005 
 
 2005  2004
 $  $ 
Reserves    

Accumulated Funds - Senior Club 28,612  16,257
Accumulated Funds - Junior Club 24,474  13,350
Sponsorship Fund 34,711  34,711
AD Grey Memorial Fund 55,480  55,065
 143,277  119,383
  
Represented By  

  
Fixed Assets (Note 2) 10,912  10,420

  
Term Deposits with NBNZ (Note 3) 80,992  76,784

  

Current Assets    

Bank 45,600  23,248
Income in Arrears -  -
Prepayments 460  460
GST Refund 1,520  1,941
Gear Stocks 644  2,550
Cricket Ball Stocks 6,605  6,222
Bar Stocks 120  120
 54,949  34,541
  
Total Assets 146,853  121,745

  
Current Liabilities  

Sundry Creditors 3,576  2,362
 3,576  2,362

    
Net Assets Represented By Reserves 143,277  119,383
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Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. 
Sponsorship Fund 

For the Year ended 31 May 2005 
 

 2005  2004
 $  $ 
    
Balance As At 31 May 34,711  34,711
  
There has been no movement in the Sponsorship Fund for the Year ended 31 May 
2005. 

 
Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. 

A D Grey Memorial Fund 
For the Year ended 31 May 2005 

 
 2005  2004
 $  $ 
Income    
Interest 3,415  3,041
  
Expenditure  
Scholarships 3,000  4,000
  
Net Income for the Year 415  (959)
  
Add Opening Balance 55,065  56,024
  
Balance As At 31 May 55,480  55,065
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Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc. 
Notes to the Financial Statements 
For the Year ended 31 May 2005 

 
1. Statement of Accounting Policies 
A General Accounting Policies 
 The Club was registered as Wellington Collegians Cricket Club (Incorporated) with the Registrar of 

Incorporated Societies in December 1980. Financial Statements, which have been adopted by 
members at an Annual General Meeting and subject to audit, are required to be placed on public 
file with the Registrar on an annual basis. 

      
(i) These financial statements have been prepared with application of generally accepted accounting 

practices as defined in the Financial Reporting Act 1993. 
      
(ii) The principles of measurement and reporting of financial performance and position under the 

historical cost method has been applied. 
      
B Specific Accounting Policies 
 The following specific accounting policies which significantly affect the measurement of financial 

performance and position have been applied: 
      
(i) Depreciation 
 The principal rates of depreciation used were as follows: 
 Equity in Pavilion Lease  Nil  
 Gear  50% in year 1  
   25% in years 2 and 3 
 Pavilion Equipment  10% diminishing value 
 Pavilion Alterations  10% diminishing value 
      
(ii) Sundry Debtors 
 Debtors and subscriptions in arrears are stated at estimated realisable value. 
      
(iii) Stock     
 Stocks are stated at the lower of cost or net realisable value. 
      
2. Fixed Assets 

  Cost Accumulated 
Depreciation 

2005 Net Book 
Value 

2004 Net Book 
Value 

  $ $ $ $ 
      
 Equity in Pavilion 4,425 0 4,425 4,425 
 Pavilion Alterations   17,765 17,282 483 537 
 Pavilion Equipment 1,902 1,422 480 719 
 Covers 2,210 691 1,519 2,072 
 Playing Gear 10,524 6,570 3,954 2,616 
 Trophies 51 0 51 51 

 Total $36,877 $25,965 $10,912 $10,420 
 
 
 
 
3. 

 
The playing gear represented above relates only to the Senior Club.  The Junior Club does not 
capitalise playing gear.  All Junior Club playing gear is instead expensed in the year it is 
purchased. 
 
Term Deposits 

 Surplus funds and the funds representing the A D Grey Memorial Fund have been placed on 
deposit with The National Bank of New Zealand. At balance date there were two deposits earning 
6.25% and 5.75%, one rolling over at 3 month intervals and the other at 4 month intervals. 
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TEAM STATISTICS 

 
Senior Men 
 
Batting Averages 

Player Innings NO Runs Ave HS 50s 100s catches stumpings 
Preston Marra 1  32 32.0 32 0 0 0  
Andrew Learmonth 2  58 29.0 52 1 0 0  
Nishant Goyat 18  475 26.4 88 3 0 7  
Greg McDonald 1  25 25.0 25 0 0 0  
Ian Fisher 6  137 22.8 61 2 0 3  
James Franklin 2  45 22.5 45 0 0 0  
Sri Rajesaker 17  373 21.9 65 3 0 3  
Scott McHardy 13 1 231 19.3 67 1 0 1  
Aaron McCash 16  303 18.9 67 3 0 1  
Nick Palmer 16 4 211 17.6 76 1 0 3  
Iain Critchley 7  120 17.1 43 0 0 5  
Mark Burroughs 16  266 16.6 95 1 0 5  
Greg Haines 3 1 33 16.5 17 0 0 1  
Martin Seddon 11  106 9.6 33 0 0 1  
Garrick Sutherland 15 4 99 9.0 20 0 0 0  
Jamie Tong 5 1 36 9.0 23 0 0 1  
Simon Sharland 11 1 84 8.4 23 0 0 10 1 
Clinton Butler 9 6 25 8.3 6 0 0 3  
Julian Brown 8 2 44 7.3 24 0 0 0  
Senthil Selvaratnam 4 2 11 5.5 11 0 0 1  
Duncan Murray 1  0 0.0 0 0 0 0  

 
Bowling Averages 

Player O M R W 5-for Ave RPO 
Senthil Selvaratnam 42 12 109 8  13.6 2.6 
Iain Critchley 48.3 11 152 11  13.8 3.1 
Clinton Butler 96 22 312 22  14.2 3.3 
Julian Brown 112.2 30 358 24 1 14.9 3.2 
Garrick Sutherland 181.2 28 630 40 1 15.8 3.5 
Nick Palmer 127.2 21 442 27 1 16.4 3.5 
Andrew Learmonth 5 0 20 1  20.0 4.0 
Jamie Tong 28 6 91 4  22.8 3.3 
Scott McHardy 39.3 2 186 6  31.0 4.7 
Martin Seddon 63.1 12 314 8  39.3 5.0 
Ian Fisher 52 19 170 3  56.7 3.3 
Sri Rajesaker 9 0 43 0  - 4.8 
Preston Marra 6 1 12 0  - 2.0 
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Senior Reserve 
 
Batting 

Player Innings NO Runs Ave HS 50s 100s catches stumpings 
Cameron Munro 3  127 42.7 86 1 0    
Nick Palmer 1   32 32.0 32 0 0    
Jamie Tong 5 1 132 26.4 59 2 0   
Greg Haines 8   170 21.0 85 1 0    
Anil Dhull 11  228 20.5 64 2 0   
CJ Berry 6  108 18.0 49 0 0   
Andrew Learmonth 10  145 14.5 80 1 0    
Clinton Geeves 6  85 14.2 38 0 0   
Mal McLean 10  117 11.7 39 0 0   
Preston Marra 11    1 123 11.2 33 0 0    
Greg McDonald 11  122 11.1 40 0 0    
Glen Eglington 6   55  9.2 22 0 0    
Julian Brown 4   29 7.3 10 0 0    
Dan Gyles 3  22 7.3 16 0 0   
Alaistair Hill 1  7  7.0  7 0 0   
Matt Johnston 4  11 2.8 4 0 0    
Senthil Selvaratnam 5   10 2.0  6 0 0    
Clinton Butler 2 1  0 0.0 0 0 0   

 
Bowling 

Player O M R W 5-for Ave RPO 
Mal McLean  10  28    
Glen Eglington   8  23    
Julian Brown    5   12    
Clinton Butler    3   12    
Matt Johnston    7   10       
Andrew Learmonth   6   10     
Senthil Selvaratnam   4    7       
CJ Berry  3  5    
Jamie Tong   4   4      
Preston Marra   4   4       
A     Burns  2  3    
Nick Palmer    1   2        
Dan Gyles  1  1    
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2 A 

Batting 

Player Innings NO Runs Ave HS 50s 100s catches stumpings 
N Pilailis           4 1   177 59.0  88*    2       0   
L Cartmell    3  145 48.3 72 1 0    
Al Thomas 14  504 38.8 126 2 1    
John Riddell 7 4  94 31.3 30 0 0   
Alaistair Hill 10 3 173 24.7 59* 2 0   
CJ Berry 2 1  24 24.0 19* 0 0   
Kel Moller 5 1 95 23.8 35 0 0   
Byron “Bish” Patel 11 1 218 21.8 64* 2 0   
S O’Brien 3  63 21.0 36 0 0   
Chris Howard  9  187 20.8 58 1 0    
S Taylor 1  18 18.0 18 0 0   
Wayne Redshaw 12  214 17.8 73 1 0   
Darren Hoshek 12    5 121 17.3 31 0 0    
S Wahi 1  16 16.0 16 0 0    
Tony Hill 7    3 109 15.6 48 0 0   
Nathan Brown 7    1  58  9.7 24 0 0    
Bojan Cvetkovic 6   52 8.7 27 0 0    
Clinton Geeves 2 1  3 3.0  2 0 0   
Dan Gyles 2  4  2.0  4 0 0   
Mark Pirie 2   4 2.0 4 0 0    
G Bundle 3 1  3 1.5  3 0 0    
John Bennett 3    1 0.3 1 0 0   
Brett Maguire 1 1 5 na 5* 0 0   
Matthew Roach 1 1 1 na 1* 0 0   

 
Bowling 

Player O M R W 5-for Ave RPO 
Kel Moller 6.0 6 19  3  6.33 3.17 
Dan Gyles 40.0 4 113 14 1 8.07 2.83 
Nathan Brown 92.0  8 385 34 1 11.32 4.18 
CJ Berry 15.0  2   57   5  11.40 3.80 
S O’Brien 19.0 3   69  5  13.80 3.63 
Alaistair Hill  9.0    7 42   3   14.00 4.67 
John Riddell 78.0 9 283 14  20.21 3.63 
Darren Hoshek 85.0 12 283 13  21.77 3.67 
A Burns 8.0 1 27 1  27.00 3.38 
John Bennett 22.0 3 85 3  28.33 3.86 
N “Pils” Pilailis 49.0 4 268 9  29.78 5.47 
Wayne Redshaw 42.0 9 154 3  51.33 3.67 
Chris Howard 65.0     7 302  5  60.40     4.65 
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2D Stats 
 
Batting 

Player Innings NO Runs Ave HS 50s 100s catches stumpings 
A J Skinnon         13 1   640 53.3  106    7      1 10  
S J McDowall  11   5 184 30.7 32* 0 0 3  
D H H Coventry 14  355 25.4 61 2 0 3  
H J Clayton 14 2 290 24.2 82* 2 0 5  
O L Mann 15 4 245 22.3 64 1 0 7  
R G Chapman 11 1 174 17.4 47 0 0 11     5 
J J A Duffy 14 1 198 15.2 52 1 0 6  
R A Nahna 13 3 149 14.9 42 0 0 6  
Sir A Wightman 13 7 67 11.2 24* 0 0 3  
J P Ballard 14    1 128  9.9 35 0 0 7  
C Evans 11  83  7.6 24 0 0 4  
T B J Druce 11    1  37  3.7 12 0 0 2  
T E Kenddel  2        6  3.0  6 0 0 2  
T “S” Haidon 9   1  0.1  1 0 0    

 
Bowling 

Player O M R W 5-for Ave RPO 
O L Mann 86.4   413 26 1 15.88 4.77 
J P Ballard 103.4    452 26   17.38 4.36 
Sir A Wightman 52.1     328 18 1 18.22 6.29 
T B J Druce 22.5    150   8  18.75 6.59 
T E Kenddell  9.0      38  2  19.00 4.22 
A J Skinnon 27.1     118   6   19.67 4.34 
J J A Duffy 95.2   296 15 1 19.73 3.11 
S J McDowall 42.0   217  9  24.11 5.17 
D H H Coventry 38.4   214 8  26.75 5.54 
H J Clayton 21.0   147 5  29.40 7.00 
R A Nahna 78.5   217 9  30.25 4.60 
R G Chapman 15.0    83 2  41.50 5.53 
C Evans 23.0      155  2  77.50     6.74 
T “S” Haidon 12.2  97 1  97.00     7.87 
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4 A ’A’ 
 

  M I N.O 
Run

s Ave HS 0 
50'
s 

100'
s O M W R Ave R/O 

Team 
TOTAL 14 14   3006 215 325 11 18 4 

505.
0 36 114 

265
7 

23.
3 5.3 

Extras 14 14   439 31 58 0 4 0       123     

Apperley 1                             

Attewell 13 12 3 365 40.6 59* 0 3 0 8.5 0 5 53 
10.
6 6.2 

Baird 1 1 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 7 - 7.0 

Baker 2 2 0 10 5.0 9 0 0 0             

Barry 2 2 0 62 31 61 0 1 0             

Bretherton 2                 1 0 0 15 - 
15.
0 

Brown 2 2 0 30 15 23 0 0 0 13 0 2 69 35 5.3 

Cloutman 11 7 3 153 38.3 130 0 0 1 80.3 4 17 346 
20.
4 4.3 

Craig 8 7 1 190 31.7 68 0 1 0 25.4 2 10 123 
12.
3 4.8 

Devlin 1 1 1 4 - 4* 0 0 0             

French 8 8 1 338 48.3 
160

* 1 1 1 14 0 3 75 25 5.4 

Graham 11 7 0 75 10.7 27 2 0 0 52 6 10 302 
30.
2 5.8 

Halstead 5 4 0 65 16.3 31 0 0 0 34 3 4 157 
39.
3 4.6 

Hawkins 1 1 1 5 - 5* 0 0 0             

Kinsella 9 9 3 468 78.0 
128

* 1 2 2 24 3 7 101 
14.
4 4.2 

Mako 9 5 2 151 50.3 65 0 2 0 69 4 18 314 
17.
4 4.6 

Marriott-
Lloyd 1 1 0 6 6.0 6 0 0 0             

McIver 9 4 1 5 1.7 5* 3 0 0 48 6 6 249 
41.
5 5.2 

McKeitch 2 2 0 78 39 68 0 1 0 6 0 4 36 9 6.0 

McPhail 6 2 2 8 - 8* 1 0 0 6 0 0 70 - 
11.
7 

Miller B 1                             

Miller G 12 9 2 112 16.0 45 0 0 0 30 1 3 180 
60.
0 6.0 

Neal 8 8 0 194 24.3 66 0 1 0 3 0 1 22 22 7.3 

Poki  1                             

Stevens 1 1 0 9 9.0 9 0 0 0             

Trevean 12 10 0 222 22.2 74 1 2 0 8 1 2 24 12 3.0 

Wilkinson 13 4 3 17 17.0 9* 1 0 0 81 6 11 391 
35.
5 4.8 

 
 
 
 
 
 

___ 
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Wellington Collegians Cricket Club Inc 
 

Gratefully acknowledge the support, sponsorship 
and donations from the following: 

 
R C Pope 

G Carruthers 
L Macer 
T Barber 

C C Monigatti 
D Wilkinson 
Allied Liquor 
Avery Ford 

D B Breweries Ltd 
Kilbirnie Sports 

C P C NZ Ltd 
Lion Foundation 

NZ Community Trust 
Wholly Bagels 
Kiwi Trophies 
R&R Electrical 

Al Hobman Signs 
 


